
ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the

FULL BOARD MEETING of  the BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held April 29, 2008 at 6:00 p.m., in Board Room 200F, Thames Campus,

1001 Grand Avenue West, Chatham, Ontario





PRESENT:






Mr. M. Benoit





Ms. K. Curtis





Mr. B. Cutler





Ms. C. Janisse





Ms. B. Jones





Ms. D. Livneh





Ms. M. Lucas





Ms. K. Mingay





Ms. R. Parak





Mr. R. Shaw, Chair/Elect





Ms. S. Simmons





Dr. J. Strasser, President






Mr. J. Wickett




ABSENT:






Mr. P. Choma

Ms. L. Gall





Mr. V. Marcotte, Chair









Also Present:





Ms. S. Armstrong, Director, Financial Services




Mr. D. Barsanti, Chief Financial Officer





Mr. J. Cameron, Retirees Observer, Thames Campus

Mr. E. P. Chant, Editor, Saint, the Student Newspaper





Ms. P. France, Vice President, Administration 





& Student Services





Ms. S. Garant, Secretary, Board of Governors

Ms. J. Harris, Vice President, Corporate & Community Services

Ms. F. Lang, President, Local 137, Support Staff, Observer

Mr. F. Sorrell, Vice President, College Advancement Services
A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of the Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.

In the absence of Mr. Marcotte, Mr. Shaw chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.

1.0 Adoption of the Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest
The Chair called for a motion to adopt the agenda and also asked that anyone having a conflict to declare it at this time.  Hearing no conflicts, the motion to adopt the agenda was moved and carried and it was therefore


RESOLVED THAT the Board adopt





the agenda as distributed.

2.0 Approval of the Full Board Minutes of the February 26, 2008 Meeting Held in Windsor at the South Campus

A motion to approve the above minutes was moved and carried and it was therefore



RESOLVED THAT the Board approve



the Minutes of the February 26, 2008



Full Board Meeting as distributed.

3.0 Constituent Reports

Support Staff

Ms. Lang, President, Local 137 and Observer to the Board announced the following to the Board:

· The Local was holding its steward elections in May, in advance of the June elections for the Local Executive.  The members of the Executive serve a two year term, added Ms. Lang.

· A fact finder has been appointed to the Collective bargaining process, which will hopefully lead to a new Support contract before the current one expires at the end of August, 2008.

· Six members of the Support group are making a bid for election as the Internal Support staff member to the Board of Governors.

· There are currently 14 Classification Grievances to be resolved.

· The Stability Committee (confidential process) has been in place to review the 23 redundant positions declared and work jointly, union/management, to accommodate those affected with the least amount of impact to the institution and its staff.  Ms. Lang also reminded the Board members that during the bumping process, each bump can potentially result in the displacement of four staff members, in keeping with Article 15 of the Collective Agreement.  To lessen the impact, the College has kindly explored the offer of VELI’s to some members and some have taken advantage of this option.
· Ms. Lang asked that the Board give some consideration to the fact that the College has kept a $1M reserve in place.

· Layoffs could possibly affect the quality of services/education, therefore, impacting on our KPI results next year.

· Some staff positions are in the labs which directly affect our students and the education provided to them.

· Some positions have been reduced to ten months.

· To lessen the burden on staff, College could offer free tuition to staff members and their immediate family members. (Will not affect funding and fill classes that may not be filled.)  Eleven colleges currently offer this benefit to their employees.
· Concern that perhaps the decision for cuts may have been premature with the anticipated increase in enrolment which may have sustained the current staffing levels.  Historically, a depressed economy has seen an increase in college enrolments.
· Support Staff group is taking the brunt of the layoffs.

· OPSEU has always tried to advocate on behalf of the colleges for increased government funding.

Mr. Shaw thanked Ms. Lang for her report on behalf of the Support Staff.  He also commented that the Board is obliged to direct administration to arrive at a balanced budget with a reserve fund remaining intact.
Retirees



Mr. Cameron indicated he had nothing to report at this time 


on behalf of the Retirees Association.

4.0
Board Updates
4.1 Board Volunteer Recruitment

Dr. Strasser noted that two ads went into the Chatham and Windsor newspapers, resulting in 42 applications to fill the two vacant positions on our Board.

Binders containing the applications/resumes of those responding to the call for volunteers were distributed to the members of the Selection Committee, Mr. Shaw, Ms. Lucas, and Dr. Strasser.  The Chair asked that the Board Secretary ensure that Mr. Marcotte be sent his binder the following day (June 1, 2008).
A mutually agreed upon time will be discussed by the group whereby they will determine a short list (a maximum of 10) to be called in for an interview upon which to base their final recommendation to the Board. 

4.2 Athletic Facilities – Windsor & Chatham

Dr. Strasser spoke to this item and informed the Board that the architects will be meeting in Chatham on Friday to discuss their plans.
He and Board member, Mr. Wickett, are meeting this Friday for lunch in Chatham with a potential donor.

The fundraising is underway with major “asks” going forward in May and June to perspective partners/suppliers.  
4.3 Residence, Thames Campus

There have been approximately 21 applications from students to live in residence at the new Thames Campus facility noted the President.  The two buildings are scheduled to be completed for the fall 2008 student residents.
4.4 Audit Committee Report

Mr. Cutler, Chair of the Audit Committee asked if there were any questions pertaining to the attached February 25, 2008 Audit Committee meeting.  The Finance group attended the meeting in February.
This was the first year with Accounting firm Price Waterhouse Coopers performing the audit and the Audit Committee, announced Mr. Cutler, was quite impressed with their performance, which is still ongoing.

When asked if they would be able to adhere to the Ministry deadlines the firm did respond in the affirmative.  Considering it is their first year with the College as a client, PWC, has done a good job, according to Mr. Cutler.

Ms. Harris added that the administration has been working diligently alongside the auditors in providing them with the information they need.

The Chair called for a motion to accept the Minutes for information and it was therefore


RESOLVED THAT the Board 



accept the Minutes of the February 25, 



2008 Audit Committee meeting, for 



Information.

4.5 KPI Results
Dr. Strasser presented a summary of the KPI reports from 1999 (the first year) until the present time compared to the other colleges in the province to the Board members.  

With the key elements reported from the KPI surveys being student satisfaction, graduation rate and employer satisfaction, the President, in his summary, highlighted the fact that St. Clair College was the only college to score in the top five for all three indicators as well as scoring above the college average in employer satisfaction ratings over the last five years.
This data certainly could be utilized in our marketing strategy, added the President.

The various graphs depict the College average over the same time period.
A copy of the President’s summary titled, “Key Performance Indicators”, is attached to the Minutes as Item 4.5.

5.0
Approval Items 

5.1 
St. Clair Foundation Nominee Named to the Foundation 
Board

As indicated in the Memorandum of Understanding between the Board of Governors, St. Clair College and the St. Clair College Foundation, Mr. Sorrell, on behalf of the College’s Foundation, asked that the Board approve the Foundation’s recommendation of Mr. Graham Keogh, nominee, as a new member of the St. Clair College Foundation Board.

Mr. Sorrell spoke to Mr. Keogh’s abilities and strengths and his work as a current member of the Windsor, Essex County Rotary Club, as a Foundation member and it was therefore



RESOLVED THAT the Board 



approves the nomination/recommendation

of Mr.
Graham Keogh, as the newest member of the St. Clair College Foundation.

5.2 
2008/9 Operating Budget

Dr. Strasser began the budget presentation with a brief overview of the College’s current financial status.

He began by reminding the Board of the 22% growth at the College despite the lack of any significant increase in funding.
Staffing comparisons from 2000 vs. today indicate that there is a significant reduction in administration personnel with an increase in faculty and support staff. 

Upgrades in the IT area and new initiatives in the student centre, at Thames Campus and Wallaceburg and also at the St. Clair Centre for the Arts, have been our priorities for enrollment growth.  

The President’s Power Point report is attached to the Minutes as Item 5.2(a)
Ms. Harris introduced Mr. Barsanti, who, on behalf of Administration, would present the 2008/9 Budget to the Board.  
Mr. Barsanti reiterated the President’s remarks to the Board members and constituent representatives, that mid-sized colleges, such as ours, are hurting due to lack of funding.  The colleges in the GTA (Greater Toronto Area) are compensated for their increasing numbers which result from their huge catchment areas/populations.  

Mr. Barsanti reminded the Board members that the budget being presented is based on what we know at this time and should things change at mid year review, (funding amount, enrolment numbers, etc.) Administration will bring that new information back to the Board.

Revenue sources include:

· Divisional income

· Facilities Renewal Fund

· Sale of Huron Church Property (Old Huron Lodge)

· Contract Training

· International (Other than tuition)

· Day Care Fees
Major initiatives that the College is currently focused on include:

· Chatham Residence

· Health & Wellness Facility (Windsor)

· Health Plex Facility (Chatham)

· Centre for Construction, Innovation & Production
In his presentation Mr. Barsanti spoke to the areas where revenues are expected to decrease:

· The Talbot Trail closure which results in reduction of child care grants and fees to the College.

· The City of Windsor’s Capital Contribution towards the takeover of the St. Clair Centre for the Arts (formerly Cleary Centre) is not a capital consideration until year four of the College’s ownership.

…….while expenditures will increase in the following areas:
· Increase in Faculty results in salary & benefits increases.

· Support Staff reclassification – Increase when pay bands rise.

· Contractual Economic Adjustments already negotiated.

Mr. Barsanti went on to outline the various uncertain elements that affect the budget development process;  

· Enrolment levels

· Allocation are notional/subject to change (e.g. apprenticeship)

· New MTCU funding for 2nd Career initiative

· Minimal Capital Allocation

· Deferred Maintenance Liability ($30M)
· Provincial Funding Model ends 2008/9
· Support Staff Contract ends August 31, 2008

· P/T employees unionization

· Weak local economy

Mr. Barsanti, in concluding his presentation expressed to the governors that the bottom line for the 2008/9 Financial Plan is to provide a small surplus and a Reserve of $1M at the March 31, 2009 fiscal year end.

In response to a member’s question pertaining to the sale of Rhodes and Huron Lodge properties, Ms Harris explained that some of the revenue from both of these sales has been put directly into operational revenue rather than into the capital fund.  

Mr. Barsanti further explained that the funding for increased enrolment is a year behind.
Another member enquired as to the revenues generated by the St. Clair Centre and Mr. Sorrell explained that there is a projected $1.5M increase in revenue based on the last 8 or 9 months of operation of the public/business side of the operation at the Centre.

A Board member asked whether or not this budget included the cut backs to the support staff.  The response was in the affirmative.

When a member requested that a separate financial statement of the income/expenses associated with the St. Clair Centre for the Arts be provided,  College administration indicated that it would  provide such a statement before the end of June.
Another question by a Board member pertained to the level of staffing and the proportionate number of students it takes to maintain those staffing levels.  He observed the cost of salaries has continued to rise in relation to the increase in revenue and administration indicated that this was partly due to the cap in the past years on tuition which has held those revenues while the costs of salaries have continued to rise.

A member questioned whether the number of faculty drives the class sizes and administration explained that other factors, such as what course and the teaching environment  (specialty labs, clinics) that is specific to that course will decide the number of students in that class.
Dr. Tumidajski further explained the concept of complimentary teaching hours which were adjusted from five to six hours a week in the last negotiated faculty contract.  These complimentary hours refer to that one hour per week per faculty members or 270 hours per week, where there is no teacher (i.e. non contact).  The typical faculty member works 44 hours a week which when divided into 270 hours represents approximately 6 faculty members.  Every minor change to the contract affects the College’s bottom line.
Dr. Strasser offered the analogy with the public school system where every minute of prep time added to a teacher’s contract, means additional dollars of expense incurred by the School Board.
Upon conclusion of the discussion, a motion to approve the item was brought forward and it was therefore


RESOLVED THAT the Board


approve the 2008-2009 Operating


Budget, as distributed.

A copy of Mr. Barsanti’s Power Point presentation is attached to the Minutes as Item 5.2(b).


5.3
RFP for College’s Banking Services
Ms. Harris spoke to this item and informed the Board that it is the College’s practice to periodically review professional services that are provided and offer proponents of such services the opportunity to compete for the College’s business.
The College issued a Request for Proposal for Financial Banking Services utilizing Merx, a Canada-wide electronic tendering bulletin board as well as phone contact with local banks and credit unions.

Six proposals were received.  They include: Windsor Family Credit Union, Bank of Montreal, TD Bank, CIBC, Royal Bank of Canada (RBC) and Scotiabank.

The Evaluation Committee, which consisted of; Ms. Harris, VP Corporate and Community Services, Mr. Barsanti, CFO, Shelley Armstrong, Director of Finance, and Kerry McGrail, Manager, Accounting and Administration allowed each institution fifteen minutes for a presentation followed by a question and answer period with the Committee.
The institutions were ranked based on eleven criteria such as experience in dealing with public sector clients of similar size, scope and complexity, the ability to meet mandatory service requirements and commitment to local service and support through a permanent local main branch and ease and convenience of satellite branches with a total possible score being one hundred.

Given the considerations and despite the quality of all of the proposals and impressive presentations, Scotiabank came out ahead, noted Ms. Harris and it was the Committee’s decision to renew Scotiabank as the College’s banking service  provider for a term of five years, effective April 1, 2008 – March 31, 2013.  Scotiabank has continued to provide quality service to the College at a reasonable cost, added Ms. Harris.  They have also agreed to waive all transaction fees, she added.
A copy of the letter sent to the Board via courier May 5, 2008 is attached along with a copy of Appendix “A”, the evaluation summary.

A motion to approve the Committee’s recommendation was moved and seconded and it was therefore

RESOLVED THAT the Board of


Governors approve a renewal of 


the agreement with Scotiabank, to


provide banking services to the College


for a term of five years, effective April1,


2008 – March 31, 2013.


Upon adjournment of the Full Board meeting, the Chair called for a 
motion which was moved and seconded to reconvene to an In-Camera 
meeting.
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